22nd January 2007

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 22ND JANUARY 2007 AT 6.00PM

In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, O McMullan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive

Mrs S Bateson, Environmental Health Manager
Mr D Kelly, Chief District Building Control Officer





Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism & Leisure Services

Mrs C Coyles, Member Services/Clerical Officer

07/04:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor McAllister.
Chairman’s Business

Boundary Commissioners Recommendations

The Clerk stated that on the 30th and 31st January 2007, in the University of Ulster at Coleraine there would be a chance for members of the public to forward their comments with regards the Boundary Commissioners Recommendations.

The Clerk explained that the Council’s written submission will be taken into account, however if members felt that a verbal submission was appropriate they should let him know.

The Clerk enquired if any members would be able to attend or if Council wished for him to go on their behalf.  

After discussion, it was agreed that the Clerk and Chief Executive would attend the Boundary Commissioners Review on the 30th and 31st January 2007 in the University of Ulster at Coleraine.

07/04:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 18 DECEMBER 2006
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 18th December 2006 having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 18th December 2006 be adopted.”

07/04:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 

Amendment to the minutes
It was agreed that the minutes for the meeting of 18th December 2006 would be adopted subject to an amendment on page 14, stating that Councillor O Black enquired if the Council could write a letter to DOE Road Service asking if permanent lighting could be placed at the Red Arch Works, Glenarrife. 

07/04:04
PRESENTATION FROM KATHLEEN MCBRIDE, CAUSEWAY COAST & GLENS TOURISM MASTERPLAN – AN UPDATE ON THE CAUSEWAY COAST AND GLENS TOURISM MASTERPLAN

Councillor Blaney welcomed Ms Kathleen McBride, Northern Ireland Tourist Board.

Ms McBride gave an update on the Northern Ireland Tourist Board Masterplan.

Ms Mc Bride stated that Northern Ireland has seen an increase in visitor numbers from one million to two million people.  She explained that the money spent by these visitor going back into the economy amounts to £3½ million.  As a result the number of people seeking accommodation has increased accordingly.

Ms McBride stated that Northern Ireland had benefited from budget airlines and that there would be scheduled flight from Europe and North America.

Ms McBride explained that they had positive feedback from their web site, which allows for visitors to book accommodation online.  She explained that they had concentrated on winning themes, which ranged from Short breaks ie St Patricks Day, Golf Weekend to excellent events ie NorthWest 200, Racing and activity based breaks such as walking and golf.

Ms McBride also stated that they where just not concentrating on the tourist sector but also on the business sector.  She explained that a lot of weekends away are business related and people look to see what activities they can do whilst on business.

Ms McBride explained that they had a number of signature projects being undertaken at the minute, such as the Walled City, the Mournes, the Titanic, St Patricks & Christian Heritage and the Causeway Coast and Antrim Glens including Carrick-a-rede.

Ms McBride stated that there had been a substantial investment in the Causeway Coast and Antrim Glens.  She explained that signing of the Causeway Coastal route was well under way at a cost of £700k, that there is currently 250 signs in place, with another 180 signs to be erected prior to the beginning of the 2007 season including motorway gantry signs.

Ms McBride stated that in regards to the Moyle Area we had been successful in attracting substantial funding for infrastructure developments, Cottage wood, toilet blocks, coach parks/lay-by’s and Ballycastle seafront/water feature for example.

She stated that it is hoped by 2012 Northern Ireland will have a rightful place as a world class tourism area. 

Having completed her presentation Ms McBride answered member’s questions.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Ms McBride stated that the £2.5 million invested by Moyle for the Masterplan was in line with the Masterplan funding.

In reply to Councillor M Black, Ms McBride stated that the Lammas Fair is on the website under calendar of events, for upcoming annual events.

Councillor O Black enquired what the remaining 10% of the Masterplan would be spent on and when was it due to be spent.

Ms McBride stated that the 10% is for a number of actions that included Forest Service Plan in order to develop Glenariffe Forest Park , however, the forest service had to find match funding in order to deliver.

She explained that a lot of the 10% has not happened due to investment not being taken up.  

In reply to Councillor O Black, Ms McBride also stated that a stakeholders meeting (Masterplan Forum) is scheduled for the end of March when individuals will be able to comment on how well the Masterplan has worked, and review what has been happening.

Councillor McIlroy stated that with the rise in tourists staying longer, is there any problems with bed space, as the Moyle Area had lost some of its bed space.

Ms McBride stated that it was not her remit, however she stated that the occupancy of accommodation would be around 74%, which leaves 26% left for improvement.  She explained that NITB would only assess this issue if any problems arose, however she commented that the Masterplan region calls for a hotel.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms McBride stated that the value of the Masterplan is costed at £50 million.  She explained that it will take 10 years to deliver the Masterplan and after 3 years only 2 million has been spent.

Councillor McMullan stated that members still had not see where this money is going to be spent in Moyle.  He stated that he appreciated the work going in, but wanted the plan rolled out to see where the money was going to be spent.

The Clerk stated that members wished to express their disappointment of the Ballycastle to Campbeltown Ferry.  However, stated that it was important for the Council to support the Masterplan.

Ms McBride stated that the Masterplan was costed at £50 million and some of the aspects of the Masterplan maybe out of date.  However as long as the funding is available, the Masterplan will continue to be work.

Councillor Blaney thanked Ms McBride for her presentation.

07/04:05
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor Blaney welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.

E/2006/0079/F  Mr Carey, 79 Coast Road, Cushendall, BT44 0RX.  Location 4 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall.  Proposed erection of 2 No. dwellings with garages.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2006/0251/F  Miss H Black, Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location land adjacent to 55 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of detached dwelling and re-assignment of car parking spaces to No. 64 Ann Street.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed development being contrary to PPS7 and DES2 of Planning Strategy Rural of Northern Ireland - overdevelopment and loss of amenity and due to unacceptable design and finishes in Conservation Area.
After discussion, Councillor McCambridge requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.
This was agreed.

E/2006/0276/RM  Mr Leech 21a Glen Road, Glenariffe, BT44 ORF.  Location 40m NW of 23 Glen Road, Glenariffe.  Proposed dwelling and garage.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2006/0303/F Mrs B Kinney, 89 Ballyemon Road, Cushendall, BT44 0SN.  Location 89 Ballyemon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed 1 1/2 storey extensions to rear and SE elevation of existing dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed development being contrary to Policy HOU16 of Planning Strategy Rural of Northern Ireland, size and scale not subordinate to existing dwelling and for having inappropriate design in AONB.

After discussion, Councillor McMullan requested that an office meeting be held, in relation to this application under criteria five, this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.
This was agreed.

E/2006/0314/RM  Mr R Gordon, 9 Coolderry Lane, Loughan Lane, Coleraine, BT52 1UL.  Location land approx. 120m South of 16 Craigalappin Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new dwelling

E/2006/0328/RM  A.F. Hastings Ltd, Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location south of 15 Riverside Road, Bushmils.  Proposed new dwelling & garage

E/2006/0336/F  McBrides Bar, 241 Whitepark Road, Bushmills, BT57 8SP.  Location 241 Whitepark Road, Bushmills, Proposed kitchen & staff facilities plus front porch.
E/2006/0344/F  Mr & Mrs D McKendry, Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location 20 Carnduff Park, Ballycastle.  Proposed rear extension to house to provide new dining room.
E/2006/0345/RM  Mr I McCook, 81B Hillside Road, Armoy, BT53 8RX.  Location Stroan Road, Armoy. Adjacent to and East of 92 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Proposed new dwelling.
E/2006/0366/F   Mr & Mrs J Woodhouse, No.32 Bellisk Drive, Cushendall, Co. Antrim, BT44 0AX.  Location No.32 Bellisk Drive, Cushendall.  Proposed two storey extension & associated alterations.
E/2006/0368/LB  J & E Kennedy, 51 Wellington Park, Belfast, BT9 6DP.  Location Glenville, 20 Layde Road, Cushendall.  Proposed internal renovation of listed building.
E/2006/0372/F  Mr K Taylor, 11 Cozies Road, Castlecatt, Bushmills.  Location 11 Cozies Road, Castlecatt, Bushmills.  Proposed domestic double garage & store.
E/2006/0384/F  Mr & Mrs P Mcloughlin, 11 Bellisk Park, Cushendall, BT44 OAF.  Location 11 Bellisk Park, Cushendall.  Proposed ground floor extension of existing living room and first floor extension over entrance hall.

E/2006/0387/F  The National Trust C/o Leighton Jonston Associates, 15 Stranmillis Road, Belfast, BT9 5AF.  Location Benvan House, Torr Head, Ballycastle.  Proposed renovations and porch extension to existing dwelling.
E/2006/0390/F  Pennybridge Industrial Estate, Ballymena, BT42 3HB.  Location 50 m north of 14 Carrowcroey Road, Armoy.  Proposed 11 KV supply.

There were no objections to the above eleven applications, they were recommended for approval.
Applications Deferred From Previous Meeting
E/2004/0468/F  Mr C Mcveigh, 15 Fairhead View, Ballycastle.  Location 6 The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Proposed retrospective application for alterations/additions to public bar/lounge with new kitchen, restaurant and 3 No. holiday apartments (Re-advertisement - amended plans received).

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2005/0506/O  Mr N Cusack C/O. Mr David Mc Meekin, R. Robinson & Son, Albany Villas, 59 High Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6BG.  Location land at Stroan Road, 230m north of 100 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for new dwelling and garage.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed development being contrary to Policies SP6/SP19/HOU8, DES5 and SP6/DES6/HOU8 of the Department's 'A Planning Strategy for Rural Northern Ireland' in that a building on this site would not integrate into the countryside, as the site is unable to provide a suitable degree of enclosure due to the lack of sufficient boundaries or any other means of achieving satisfactory integration, and as a consequence would, if permitted, have an adverse impact on the landscape by reason of its undue prominence and result in a detrimental change to the rural character of this area of countryside by reason of build-up.
E/2006/0129/F  Smyth, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location 96 Hillside Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2006/0135/O  Mr W Smyth C/O Bell Architects Ltd, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AL.  Location land approx 600m North East of 45 Knockmore Road, Mosside.  Proposed site for dwelling and domestic garage. Renewal of approval ref: E/2003/0008/O

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the proposed development being contrary to Policy CTY1 of Draft Planning Policy Statement 14, Sustainable Development in the Countryside and the accompanying Ministerial Statement in that there is a presumption against development throughout the countryside and it does not merit being considered an exception to the policy nor are there any overriding reasons why this development is essential and could not be located within a settlement.

Connections to Public Sewer

Councillor Blaney stated that a correspondence had been received from the Water Service attached at Appendix 3 in Environmental Health and Enforcement report regarding connections to the public sewerage system at Whitehall View, Ballycastle.
Ms McMath stated that she was not aware of any issue.

After discussion, it was agreed to discuss this issue during the Environmental Health and Enforcement report.

07/04:06
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Proposed Naming of New Development

The Head of Building Control (HBC) stated that an application had been received from McAlister Holdings, proposing the following names for their development at Clare Road, Ballycastle, Clare Cottages and Clare View.

Councillor Blaney stated that there was a dwelling on the corner of Whitepark Road called Clare Cottage, therefore he recommended that Clare View as the name of the development.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the proposed name Clare View for the development at Clare Road, Bushmills.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Building Control Report be adopted.”

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.
07/04:07
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Mrs Sharon Bateson, Environmental Health Manager (EHM) presented the Environmental Health and Enforcement report in the Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement’s absence.

Dangerous Dogs
The EHM stated that the following dogs are prescribed as dangerous, Pit Bull Terrier, Japanese Tosa, Dogo Argentino, Fila Braziliero and that it is illegal to possess such a dog in Northern Ireland.
The EHM also stated that under the Control of Greyhounds Act no more than 2 grey hounds can be exercised or led in a public place and that dogs must be muzzled in public.

The EHM stated that not all dogs behaving dangerously are caused by dangerous breeds, however, the following provisions apply to all types of dogs, Prohibition on Attacks on Persons, it is an offence to permit a dog to attack a person and Prohibition on Worrying Livestock, that it is an offence to allow a dog to worry/chase livestock, Requirement to be Under Control, control is defined as a chain or other leash held by a person exercising proper control over the dog.  This requirement only applies to certain abandoned roads and land where livestock are present.  There is no general requirement for a dog to be on a lead or to be muzzled.
Controls Under Bye-laws
The EHM explained that the Council could draw up bye-laws in respect of ground owned by themselves to control the behaviour of dogs.
Councillor McMullan enquired who is liable if a person is attacked by a dog off the lead on Council property.
The EHM stated that any legal action would be taken against the dog owner.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.
Councillor McMullan stated that if Council gave responsibility for the dogs to be off the lead, and asked are Council not taking responsibility as well.

Councillor Blaney stated that there is no legal requirement for dogs when they off the lead.

Councillor O Black enquired if Council have the right to force people to muzzle dogs.

The Clerk stated that there is nothing in the dog orders that states that dogs should be on a lead in public property, however a bye law could be introduced if Council wished.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McKeegan,

“That Council should take the necessary steps to control dogs on Council property either by lead or by muzzle.”

On a vote being taken on the proposal, there were five votes in favour and seven votes against the proposal which was lost.

Amnesty for Dangerous Dogs
The EHM stated that a letter had been received from the Doherty family, whose pet Labrador Troy was killed by a Pit Bull Terrier whilst defending the family.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Council would adopt the amnesty for Pit Bull type dogs.”

Request for Comments

The EHM stated that a letter had been received from Department of Agriculture and Rural Development, seeking Council views on the Dangerous Dogs (NI) Order 1991, also the addendum attached details the comments on the Dangerous Dogs (NI) Order.
After discussion, it was agreed to adopt the comments on the Dangerous Dogs (NI) Order 1991 in relation to para 10.0.

Delegation of Authority

The EHM stated that the under Section 47(A) of the Local Government Act (NI) 1972 the following officers delegates them to have the power to discharge its functions relation to the authorisation of staff in, or acting on behalf of Moyle District Council.  She also stated that the officers listed under the Delegation of Statutory Powers were to be given the powers conferred on it by the legislation specified below:
(a) Food and Environmental Protection Act 1985 Pesticides Regulations (NI) 1987




Peter Mawdsley



Sharon Bateson



Debbie O’Neill



Amber Holmes



Olive McWilliams



Helena Quinn

(b) The Public Health Acts 1878 – 1967 


(Serving of Notice requiring the abatement of a nuisance)





Peter Mawdsley



Sharon Bateson



Debbie O’Neill



Amber Holmes

(c) The Pollution Control & Local Government (NI) Order 1978
(1) (Serving of Notice requiring the furnishing of information needed for the purpose of any function conferred by the Order)





Peter Mawdsley





Sharon Bateson





Debbie O’Neill





Amber Holmes

(2) (Power to authorise removal and disposal of abandoned motor vehicles subject to the serving of notice intention to remove same, if necessary)


Richard Lewis


Peter Mawdsley


Sharon Bateson (in the absence of Peter Mawdsley)

(3) (The power to serve a notice of intent to repair defective premises)


Richard Lewis


Peter Mawdsley (in the absence of the above named)

(d) The Local Government Act (Northern Ireland) 1972
(The power to authorise persons to enter land in connection with repairs necessary under (c)(3) above).


Richard Lewis



Peter Mawdsley (in the absence of the above named

(e) The Food Safety (NI) Order 1991
(The serving of Prohibition Orders and Emergency Prohibition Orders on the proprietor of a food business and the affixing of a copy of any such order on the premises used in connection with that business).



Sharon Bateson



Olive McWilliams



Amber Holmes

(f) The Rent (NI) Order 1978
(Serving of Notice requiring disclosure of full name etc. of a landlord)



Peter Mawdsley



Sharon Bateson (in the absence of the above named)



Amber Holmes (in the absence of the above named)

(g) The Consumer Protection Act 1987
(Serving of a Suspension Notice in cases where contravention of safety provision is suspected).



Peter Mawdsley



Sharon Bateson



Amber Holmes (in the absence of above named)

(h) The Health and Safety at Work (NI) Order 1978
(The power to authorise any other person whom an Inspector, on entering premises by virtue of Article 22 (2)(a) proposes to take with him)



Richard Lewis



Peter Mawdsley (in the absence of the above named)



Sharon Bateson (in the absence of the above named)

(i) Litter (NI) Order 1994
(Serving of Notice requiring the furnishing of information needed for the purpose of any function conferred by the Order) (Article 20)





Peter Mawdsley





Sharon Bateson





Amber Holmes





Debbie O’Neill

(j) Street Trading Act (NI) 2001
(Grant of Street Trading Licences) (Section 6)



Dianne McCook



Ann McAfee

(k) Pollution Prevention and Control Regulations (NI) 2003



Richard Lewis




Peter Mawdsley

(1)
Regulations 10-17 inclusive, (where no objections or representations have been received from any person) (duty to determine applications for permits, applications for variation of conditions, and powers to issue or vary permits)

(2) 
Regulation 18 (transfer of permits)

(3)
Regulation 20 (surrender of permits)

(4)
Regulation 21/22 (revocation of permits)

(5)
Regulation 23 (duty to ensure compliance)

(6)
Regulation 24 (service of enforcement notices)

(7)
Regulation 25 (service of suspension notices)

(8)
Regulation 26 (power to prevent or remedy pollution)

(9)
Regulation 29 (service of information notices)

(10)
Regulation 30 and 31 (public register maintenance)

(11)
Regulation 32 (commercial confidentiality determination)

The officers named in the above paragraph shall be duly authorised under Section 124 of the Local Government Act (NI) 1972 to authenticate notices, orders or other documents arising from the above powers and duties, and indemnified as provided for by Section 48 of the said Act.

(l) The Local Government (Employment of Group Environmental Health Staff) Order (NI) 1994

(The power to request a group officer to carry out any environmental health function exercisable by an officer of Moyle District Council under Article 5(3))



Richard Lewis



Peter Mawdsley

(m) Anti-Social Behaviour (NI) Order 2004
The power to apply to the Magistrates Court for an ASBO (Art 3) or an interim ASBO (Art 4) and to respond to consultations from other Statutory Agencies (Art 5)



Peter Mawdsley



Richard Lewis

(n)
Emergency Planning – Powers contained in Article 29 of the Local Government Act (Northern Ireland) Order 2005 and under Section 47A of the Local Government Act 1972.


Council having resolved to adopt the powers contained in Article 29 of the Local Government (Northern Ireland) Order 2005 and under Section 47A of the Local Government Act 1972 delegates responsibility for the discharge of the function to the Chief Executive.

(o)
The Private Tenancies (NI) Order 2006



The service of notices under Art 18 & 19 of the above Order





Peter Mawdsley





Sharon Bateson


After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,



“That the officers under the delegation of powers scheme would be approved.”

Smoke Free Legislation
The EHM states that the above legislation comes into effect on 30th April, which means that smoking will not be permitted in enclosed workplaces or enclosed public places.
The EHM enquired if Council wished Helen Dowds Moyle’s Officer could give a short presentation regarding her role.

After discussion, it was agreed that Helen Dowds Moyle’s Smoke Free Environment Officer would give a presentation at the next Council meeting.
Connections to Public Sewer

The EHM stated that a letter had been received from Water Service regarding a planning application at present with the Planning Service.  She explained that the letter states that connection to the public sewer will not be approved until the wastewater treatment works had been completed.
Councillor McCambridge stated that it was her understanding that further development would not be taking place until the sewage system had been updated.
Councillor McMullan stated that he thought that the pipes where not appropriate to deal with the additional housing on Leyland Road.

The EHM stated that a response had been drafted seeking clarification of this point and further information would be brought back at a future Council meeting.
Approval for Environmental Health Officer’s to act as agents of the NHSSB

The EHM stated that at a previous Council Meeting Council approved a memorandum which ensured that documented arrangements were in place to allow the Council EHO’s to act as agents for the Board in performing duties on their behalf.  This will enable staff to take action in public health situations.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,

“That Sharon Bateson would be authorised by the NSHHB to act as its agent under the Director of Public Health.”

Appointment of Public Analyst
The EHM stated that the following the recent success by Eurofins in securing the CEHOG Public Analyst contract for Northern Ireland, Eurofins wish the following analysts be appointed by each Council to act as an analyst within the Moyle Area, in accordance with Article 27(1) of the Order: Mr Duncan Kenelm Arthur, Mr Gary Steven Burton, Mr Ronald Anthony Ennion, Mrs Joanne Hubbard, Miss Elizabeth Moran, Dr Andrew Christopher Smith, Mr Kevin Wardle, Mr Jeremy Paul Wootten

After discussion
Councillor Harding proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the Public Analysts in accordance with Article 27(1) of the Food Safety (NI) Order 1991 would be approved.” 
Report from Ombudsman

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in Committee.”

The Clerk stated that a letter had been received from the Commissioner for Complaints regarding a complaint against the Council, whereby the complainant claimed to have experienced an injustice as a result of maladministration concerning the decision to withdraw legal proceedings against the dog owner, in relation to an attack on him by one of the dog owner’s dogs.

The Clerk stated that when this incident occurred there had been a lot of uncertainness surrounding the incident due to the fact that there was no senior authority, therefore acting on recommendations received from Council’s Solicitor, Council withdrew legal proceeding against the dog owner.

The Clerk stated that the findings of the Commissioners report stated that a letter of apology should come from himself, together with a consolatory payment of £300 from the Council.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the Northern Ireland Ombudsman had to deal with a lot of similar cases, however he did not feel that this case could be justified by the complainant receiving £300 compensation.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the complainant had been bitten by a dog, which was in the owners yard and that the complainant should have taken a civil case against the dog owner and not the Council.

He explained that the Council should not be prosecuting the dog owner and that details of the attack should have been provided to the Council’s dog warden.

Councillor McDonnell also stated that due to the fact that there was no loss through this incident that the complainant should not receive any compensation, and that the complainant would have no right to accept any consolatory payment.

The Clerk stated that the Commissioner for Complaints had suggested a consolatory payment, due to the fact that the incident had been a civil case.

In reply to Councillor McShane, the Clerk stated that there had been no time to call a Special Council Meeting regarding this issue, as it had only came to his attention a week prior to the court case.

Councillor Harding stated that since the incident occurred in the dog owners yard that it should have been a civil case.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he agreed with Councillor McDonnell’s comments, and felt that the complainant should not receive any compensation.

After discussion, it was agreed to write to the Northern Ireland Ombudsman Commissioner for Complainants regarding a case of maladministration by the Council in respect of the handling of a potential prosecution for a dog attack.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Councillor McKeegan left the meeting at this point.
McMullan Shellfish – Approval of Premises (Fish Products)
The EHM stated that two applications for approval under the Regulation (EC) No. 853/2004 had been received from McMullan Shellfish.
The EHM explained that the premises had been inspected, classified and found to comply with the relevant requirement of the Regulations.

Councillor Newcombe left the meeting at this point.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,


“That Council would grant approval to McMullan Shellfish, as being a Fish Produce Establishment under Regulation (EC) No. 853/2004 and 882/2004.”

Non drinking bye-laws
In reply to Councillor Harding, Councillor Blaney stated that information regarding the non drinking bye laws would be brought back to the next Council Meeting.

07/04:12

DOG FOUL IN THE GLENS

(Requested by Councillor O Black)

It was agreed that this item would be discussed at this point.

Councillor O Black enquired if there was any measures that could be taken to prevent dog fouling at St. Mary’s Primary School, Cushendall.

In reply to Councillor O Black, the EHM stated that she would bring this matter to the attention of the dog warden and would look into measures to deal with dog fouling.

This was agreed.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”
Councillor McKeegan and Newcombe returned to the meeting.


07/04:08
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

The Clerk and Chief Executive presented the Development Section’s report in the absence of the Head of Development.

It was agreed that the Development Services Addendum would be discussed at this point.
Cottage Wood – Stable Block Development

The Clerk stated that the Cushendall Development Group Ltd had now finalised its proposal for the development of the Stable Black on the Cottage Wood site, therefore the preparation of a draft lease for 99 years at a peppercorn rate.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the preparation of the draft lease for 99 years to Cottage Wood Stable Block Development at Peppercorn Rent would be approved.”

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting at this point.
The Clerk stated that Andrew McAllister, Cushendall Development Group was available if members had any questions.

Mr McAllister stated that he would be happy to discuss any further plans with the Council.
Councillor McMullan enquired if there was a representative from Council on the board.

Mr McAllister stated that he would like a good relationship with the Council and would be open to any recommendations from Council.  He stated that a representative could be on the Cushendall Development Group and Cushendall Development Group Ltd.

Councillor O Black stated that the Development Group are involved in other issues so a working group maybe best.

It was agreed the main report would be discussed at this point.

Rural Development Programme 2007-2013

The Clerk stated that the Rural Development functions will transfer to Councils under the Reorganisation or Public Administration (RPA).  In preparation for this transfer of functions and in line with European guidance on how the next rural development programme should be delivered.
This would involve a number of Councils coming together to form a Joint Committee, which would then engage in a delivery contract with DARD to deliver the six measures.

After discussion, it was agreed this Council would agree in principle to form a Joint Committee with other Councils and engage in the delivery contract with DARD.

Moyle District Council’s Corporate Plan – Annual Review

The Clerk stated that a summary of the Corporate Plan Review was attached.
Councillor McMullan enquired if disability could be a specific item on the Corporate Plan Review. 
Councillor McCambridge enquired if Community Transport could be added onto the Corporate Plan Review as she would like it available in more areas.

After discussion it was agreed that Moyle District Council’s Corporate Plan Review would be approved, it was also recommended that the following points would be added: disability, lobbying for Rathlin and community transport.

Council Visit to Moyle Enterprise Centre

The Clerk stated Mr McGerty had included in his report a list of dates for Councillors to visit the Moyle Enterprise Centre and to be updated with the 2007-2009 Action Plan.

After discussion, it was agreed that members would attend Moyle Enterprise Centre on the 1st February 2007 (12 – 1.30pm).

One Small Step Campaign

The Clerk stated that the One Small Step Campaign aims to support and encourage the building of a shared future and a share society in Northern Ireland.
The campaign works by encouraging individuals and organisations to recognise their own role and responsibilities in creating a shared society and by taking the necessary steps to allow this to happen.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Council would endorse the ‘One Small Step’ Campaign.”

2007/08 Action Plan and Budget
The Clerk stated that the Good Relations Action Plan and Budget had been drafted in accordance with Councils three years Good Relations Strategy and had been discussed within the Good Relations Working Group.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the proposed Good Relations Action Plan and Budget 2007/08.

Seeding Grant
The Clerk stated that an application for a seeding grant from Cairns Residents Association had been received by the Community Services Officer.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Cairns Residents Association would be granted a seeding grant.”
Moyle District Council Welcome Packs
Councillor McMullan enquired if the Welcome Packs for the ethnic minority groups are available in workplaces.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she thought that it was up to local representatives to make them available.

After discussion, it was agreed that an update on Moyle District Council Welcome Packs would be brought back to the next Council meeting.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,


“That the Development Services report be adopted.”
07/04:09

RITCHIES WOOD, BUSHMILLS
(Requested by Councillor Blaney)
Councillor Blaney referred to Councils Decision at the previous meeting to permit Mr Sean Christie to rent a section of land at Riverside Park, Bushmills for a crane to be placed and stated that he felt that after various incidents that had occurred, Mr Christie should not be allowed to rent the section of land.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he agreed with Councillor Blaney’s comments.  He explained that the contractor had been pumping water out of the pond in Millennium Park, and that the pipes where lying across the footpath obstructing pedestrians from walking.  He stated that he condemns this decision entirely and should not be allowed.

Councillor M Black and McCambridge stated that she was not aware of the all the facts at the previous meeting.
Councillor McIlroy stated that the water is back in the pond and stated that Council should stick to their decisions and not change from meeting to meeting.
Councillor Blaney stated that Millennium Park appears to be taken over by the crane and feels that it is inappropriate.
The Clerk stated that it could become a health and safety issue.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,

“That Mr Sean Christie would not be permitted to rent the section of ground at Riverside Park, Bushmills for a crane to be placed.”

On a recorded vote being taken on the proposal, Councillor M Black, O Black, Blaney, Graham, Harding, McCambridge, McConaghy, McDonnell, McKeegan, McShane, McMullan and Newcombe voted in favour and no votes against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors Hartin and McIlroy abstained from voting.

07/04:10

DVLNI OFFICE WHICH IS CLOSING IN COLERAINE

(Requested by Councillor Blaney)

Councillor Blaney stated he felt that this Council should write a letter to the Minister regarding the closure of the DVLNI office in Coleraine

This was agreed.

07/04:11

MOTION – UNDOCUMENTED IRISH MOTION

(Requested by Councillor McShane)

Councillor McShane stated she had a motion regarding the Undocumented Irish in the USA.
After discussion,


Councillor McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That Moyle District Council commits its support for the Campaign to legalise the Undocumented Irish in the USA which is spearheaded by the ILIR (The Irish Lobby for Immigration Reform) and that they write to incoming Speaker of the House of Representatives, Nancy Pelosi asking her to encourage Democrats to work with President George Bush to resurrect his proposal for the overhaul of the USA immigration laws. A letter of encouragement should be sent to all USA Senators highlighting their desire to see the Undocumented Irish issue resolved”.
Councillor McShane stated the ILIR, who are spear-heading the campaign to help change the lives of an estimated 50,000 undocumented Irish in the United States, have announced that they would bring the issue of the Undocumented Irish back to the new congress.  

She explained that this motion is about how Council can help keep the momentum of this campaign going, and is an opportunity for Council to expose an issue which affects many from this district.
She stated that the ILIR are fighting for these people and that she felt that Council support and highlight the campaign by giving full support to the Motion.

After further discussion, it was agreed to adopt the motion by Councillor McShane regarding the Undocumented Irish Motion.
07/04:13
KNOCKNACARRY ROAD (LIGHTING, SPEED LIMIT AND BUS SHELTER)
(Requested by Councillor O Black)

Councillor O Black stated that she would like a site meeting arranged with Road Service and PSNI regarding Knocknacarry Road the introduction of lighting, reduction in the speed limit and the re-positioning of the Bus Shelter at Knockncarry Road.

After discussion, 


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That a site meeting with Road Service and PSNI would be arranged regarding the introduction of lighting, reduction in speed limit and the re-positioning of the Bus Shelter at Knockncarry Road.”
07/04:14
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Health Promotion Agency – Public Information Campaign: Mental Health.  To be held Wednesday 31st January 2007 at Templeton Hotel, Templepatrick from 10.30am – 1.00pm.
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed



Councillor Harding


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy


Councillor O Black proposed



Councillor McCambridge


Seconded by Councillor M Black

It was agreed that Councillor Harding and McCambridge would be nominated to attend the Health Promotion Agency – Public Information Campaign: Mental Health on Wednesday 31st January 2007 at Templeton Hotel, Templepatrick.
07/04:15 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985


There were no Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
07/04:16
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

07/04:17
Correspondence
Letter dated 19th December 2006 from Northern Health and Social Services Board regarding nursing provision on Rathlin Island.

Councillor Newcombe stated that Council should write to the Northern Health and Social Services Board enquiring if they could trawl further than the current area for resident district nurse for Rathlin.
This was agreed.

Letter dated 20th December 2006 from the Planning Service regarding E/2006/0396/F, Location Salmon Leap, accessed through Ballyness Park, Bushmills.  Proposed Hydroelectric Scheme – installation of water turbine. 

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the proposal for a hydroelectric scheme installation of water turbine at Salmon Leap, Ballyness Park Bushmills
Letter dated 20th December 2006 from The Planning Service regarding criteria for determining ‘exceptional benefit’ when assessing planning applications. 

Councillor McMullan stated that the Council should respond to this letter, as it was unsure as to which department an applicant can appeal through, and also who decide not to give planning permission due to exceptional need.
After discussion, it was agreed to write a letter to the Planning Service regarding criteria for determining ‘exceptional benefit’ – who determines the decision given no criteria and which department applicants can appeal through.
Letter dated 21st December 2006 from Viridian Group regarding proposed Northern Ireland Draft Streetworks Order. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 6th January 2007 from Mid-Antrim Motor Club Limited regarding Special Stage Car Rally on 3rd February and an application for the use of the Ferry Terminal Building and Car Parks on 3rd February 2007. 

After discussion, it was agreed that Mid Antrim Motor Club could use the back of Sheskburn House for a Special Stage Car Rally on Saturday 3rd February 2007.

Letter dated 8th January 2007 from Antrim Borough Council regarding Planning/Council Consultation Process Refinements to Guidance Procedures. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 8th January 2007 from Department for Regional Development regarding Draft Charges Scheme for Northern Ireland Water. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 10th January 2007 from Roads Service regarding Request for Safety Barriers on Ballyeamon Road. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 12th January 2007 from Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 15th January 2007 from A Journey of Remembering Island of Ireland Partnership regarding St Patrick’s Day Parades in Messines, Ieper and the Somme. 

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,



Councillor McCambridge


Seconded by Councillor M Black 

It was agreed that Councillor McCambridge would be nominated to attend the Journey of Remembering Island of Ireland Partnership on 17th March 2007, in Messines, Ieper and the Somme.
Letter dated 15th January 2007 from Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding Consultation on the Establishment of a Regional Statutory safeguarding board for Northern Ireland. 

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Other Correspondence/Reports circulated

Correspondence/Reports not circulated

Advice NI Strategic Plan 2007-2012

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Ballycastle – Campbeltown Ferry – Responses received from MP’s, MEP’s and MLA’s (see Schedule)

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Home Energy Conservation Report 2006

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Letter dated 4th January 2007 from Northern Ireland Office Public Appointments Unit regarding appointment of Sheriffs 2007.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Love for Life Annual Report 2005-2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Northern Ireland Authority for Energy Regulation (NIAER) Draft Forward Work Programme 2007-2008

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission Annual Report and Financial Accounts 2005-2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission (NIHRC) Review.  Issue 3 Winter 2006.

It was agreed that this letter would be marked read.

The meeting concluded at 9.05pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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